
 Division of Water and Waste Management 
 601 57  th  Street, SE 
 Charleston, WV 25304 
 Phone: 304-926-0495 / Fax: 304-926-0463 

 Harold D. Ward, Cabinet Secretary 
 dep.wv.gov 

 MEMORANDUM 

 To:  Marie Prezioso, Chair 
 Funding Committee 
 Infrastructure and Jobs Development Council 

 From:  Katheryn Emery, P. E. 
 Sewer Technical Review Committee 

 Date:  June 22, 2023 

 Subject:  Central Hampshire Public Service District 
 Preliminary Application:  IJDC No. 2023S-2340 
 Wastewater System Improvements 

 1.  This committee has reviewed the preliminary application and engineering report submitted 
 for the above referenced project in accordance with Chapter 31, Article 15A.  It has been 
 determined that the proposed project is: 

 a.  Consistent with the intent of the Infrastructure and Jobs Development Act and is 
 the most cost-effective, environmentally sound alternative for solving the 
 wastewater needs in this area. 

 b.  Not consistent with the Act and may not be the most cost effective, 
 environmentally sound alternative for solving the wastewater needs in this area. 

 c.  √  Same as (a) above except that certain issues need to be addressed prior to design 
 and construction as the attached comments indicate. 

 2.  Our recommendation is that: 

 a.  The Funding Committee needs to review the proposed sources of funding to 
 determine the best mix of grant and/or loan funds in accordance with applicable 
 guidelines. 

 b.  The Funding Committee should recommend that the Council approve the 
 proposed project and its funding plan. 

 Promoting a healthy environment. 



 c.  The Funding Committee does not need to review the funding assumptions on 
 this project because of deficiencies in the engineering report.  The proposed 
 project funding should be tabled until technical comments have been resolved. 

 d.  √  This project should be referred to the Consolidation Committee. 

 3.  Other remarks: 

 This project will decommission the Harvest Hills WWTP, upgrade the Frenchburg 
 WWTP, and rehabilitate existing manholes and lift stations. The Frenchburg WWTP received a 
 notice of violation for 11 effluent violations. This project will address these issues and take the 
 Harvest Hills flow after decommission.  However, the PSD still has issues with wet weather flow 
 and there is really no mention of how this issue will be addressed.  Upon reading all of the 
 information provided by the TRC members, the Town of Romney, and the PSD, several concerns 
 came to light and I believe need to be addressed during the Consolidation Committee process. 

 ●  This project does not reference any project to address wet weather flow issues. 
 Currently, it seems that the only option is to send the extraneous flows to Romney 
 for treatment, but the PSD, by its own admission, has purposely reduced flows to 
 Romney because of cost concerns. 

 ○  If the PSD is already reducing flows its sending to Romney and has 
 proposed no work on their system to reduce wet weather flows, how will 
 these flows be treated? 

 ●  The PSD asserts that the bulk sewer rate charged by Romney has increased by 
 2600% in 14 years.  What has caused such a staggering increase and can Romney 
 document that the PSD is not subsidizing the Town’s sewer system? 

 It seems that with the proximity of these two utilities to each other that they both should 
 be able to benefit from at least a consolidation of resources.  Wet weather flows must be 
 addressed by both parties and in regards to this project, Central Hampshire PSD needs to provide 
 an answer to how they are addressing the wet weather flow issue and the Town needs to 
 document the skyrocketing increase in the bulk sewer rate. 
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M E M O R A N D U M 

TO: Jason Billups, P.E. 
DEP/Infrastructure Sewer Technical Review Committee 

FROM:  William S. Herold, Jr., P.E., Assistant Manager 
I/CD/Environmental Engineering Division 

DATE:  June 12, 2023 

SUBJECT: Central Hampshire PSD 
Preliminary Application      Project No.:  2023S-2340  
WWTP Upgrade 
Hampshire County 

RECOMMENDATION:
We have reviewed this preliminary application and recommend it be forwarded to the Funding 

Committee for review.  

PROJECT SCOPE:
This preliminary application is to make improvements to the Central Hampshire PSD‘s Harvest 

Hills WWTP area, Frenchburg WWTP area and other Central Hampshire service aeras.  Major 
improvement will be the decommissioning of the Harvest Hills WWTP, add a new sewage pump station 
and force main and tie in to the existing Central Hampshire PSD ‘s gravity system; upgrade the existing 
200,000 GPD Frenchburg WWTP (Phase 1) maintaining the existing office building, mechanical screen, 
clarifier & UV channel, replacing the influent lift station, adding a new biological nutrient removal unit, 
adding a grit removal system, new blowers, new chemical feed & storage facilities, a phosphorus removal 
system and decommission the existing aerated lagoons; and rehabilitate three(3) lift stations & numerous 
manholes.      

The cost per customer is $13,940. Total estimated project cost is $11,054,700 (CWSRF Loan: 
$3,705,000 @ 0.5% for 40 years; CWSRF Grant: $1,500,000; USDA Loan: $1,500,000 @ 3.00 % for 40 
years; USDA Grant: $1,000,000: WDA Economic Enhancement Grant Fund: $2,500,000; IJDC District 2 
Grant: $500,000; and Hampshire County Commission: $350,000).

NEED FOR PROJECT: 
The Preliminary Engineering Report indicates both the Harvest Hills WWTP and the Frenchburg 

WWTP are at the end of their useful life; do not handle high inflow during wet weather events due to high 
I&I, and generally do not meet their respective NPDES discharge requirements. 

CONCERNS: 
None. 

PERMITS: 
A permit will not be required from the WV Bureau for Public Health since CWSRF are being proposed. 
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 MEMORANDUM 

 TO:  Katheryn Emery, P.E., Director, DWWM 

 FROM:  Cali Carter, E.I., DWWM 

 DATE:  June 12, 2023 

 SUBJECT:  Central Hampshire Public Service District 
 Preliminary Application:  IJDC No. 2023S-2340 
 Wastewater System Improvements 

 RECOMMENDATION 

 The IJDC Application and Preliminary Engineering Report prepared by Cerrone Associates, for 
 the above referenced project has been reviewed and is technically feasible. 

 PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

 The Central Hampshire Public Service District (PSD) owns and operates a sanitary sewer 
 collection system and two wastewater treatment plants (WWTP). The first of the two WWTP’s, 
 the Harvest Hills WWTP is an activated sludge package plant, designed to treat an average daily 
 flow of 39,000 gallons per day (GPD). The second, which serves as the PSD’s main WWTP, is 
 the Frenchburg WWTP, an aerated lagoon designed to treat an average daily flow of 200,000 
 GPD. The PSD also purchases additional wastewater treatment from the Town of Romney on an 
 as needed basis. The PSD serves 6  94 residential customers  and 100 commercial customers, 
 totalling 794 customers. 

 This project proposes to decommission the Harvest Hills WWTP, upgrade the Frenchburg 
 WWTP, and rehabilitate existing manholes and lift stations. Flow from the decommissioned 
 Harvest Hills WWTP will be sent to the Frenchburg WWTP. Several major components of the 
 Frenchburg WWTP will be replaced, including the influent lift station and blowers. A new 
 Biological Nutrient Removal (BNR) unit, phosphorus removal system, chemical feed system, 
 and grit removal system will be constructed. Upgrades at the Frenchburg WWTP will allow the 
 plant to meet the Chesapeake Bay watershed effluent requirements. 

 Promoting a healthy environment. 



 The proposed total cost for this project is $11,054,700 and the PSD intends to pursue $1,500,000 
 in CWSRF Principal Forgiveness, a $500,000 IJDC Grant, a $3,705,000 SRF Loan, a $1,500,000 
 USDA Loan, a $1,000,000 USDA Grant, $2,500,000 of WDA EEG funds, and $450,000 of 
 Hampshire County Commission ARPA funds. The current monthly rate for 3,400 gallons is 
 $63.38 (1.57% MHI) 

 NEED FOR PROJECT 

 The Harvest Hills and Frenchburg WWTP’s perform moderately well during times of dry 
 weather flow. However, they both have significant limitations during wet weather peak flow 
 conditions.  Several components of the Frenchburg WWTP are undersized for the current organic 
 loading, particularly the lagoons. Limitations at both plants make the district vulnerable to 
 emergency conditions. Although this has been partially abated by the ability to send flow to the 
 Town of Romney, wet weather flow with the existing infrastructure and bypassing options in 
 place still presents a health, sanitation and security issue. 

 The Frenchburg WWTP received a Notice of Violation (NOV) from the US EPA in April of 
 2021. The NOV noted 11 effluent violations from June 2017 to June 2021, with 10 of the 11 
 relating to nitrogen and coliform. Additionally, the NOV noted faulty aeration in basin #2, 
 duckweed on the surface of the aeration basins, duckweed and sludge on the surface of the 
 integral clarifiers, and biological growth on the weirs of the clarifiers. 

 The Harvest Hills package WWTP cannot adequately treat the heavy organics in the raw water 
 influent, and at times, flow from the collection system must be diverted from the plant to the City 
 of Romney. The high organics are attributed to an assisted living facility nearby. Additionally, 
 the City of Romney has substantially increased its bulk rates for wastewater treatment over the 
 last decade. These have resulted in high operations and maintenance costs. Based on the 2022 
 PSC Report, the PSD purchased $69,197 in treatment and system pumping power. 

 Approximately 52 manholes have significant deterioration due to concrete damage from 
 hydrogen sulfide. Another 24 manholes have been reported to have either root intrusion or 
 leaking inverts. These manholes likely contribute to increased peak flow seen at the Frenchburg 
 WWTP. 

 The majority of the collection system piping is generally newer, less than 20 years old, and is 
 believed to be in good condition. I/I is suspected to be entering the system through deteriorated 
 manholes and private service contributions. 

 The Little Cacapon River has been identified by the USEPA as an impaired waterway for warm 
 water fishery near Frenchburg and surrounding downstream areas.  The Frenchburg and Harvest 
 Hills WWTP’s do not currently meet Chesapeake Bay watershed standards. 

 DEFICIENCIES/COMMENTS 

 ●  The PER will need to be developed into a facilities plan that meets CWSRF requirements 
 if CWSRF is used. 

 ●  A public meeting must be held to discuss the project, costs, and associated customer 
 rates. 



 ●  A copy of the Intermunicipal Agreement with the Town of Romney should be included in 
 the PER. 

 Engineering Fees: 
 Estimated construction cost =  $   9,377,770.00 
 Consultant’s design fee =  $      475,000.00 
 Consultant’s total fee =  $   1,164,055.00 
 Design fee percentage =  5.07 % 
 Design fee per ASCE curve =  6      % 
 Total fee percentage =  12.41 % 
 Total fee per ASCE curve =  17      % 

 Preliminary Project Ratings: 
 Public Health Benefits:  10 
 Compliance with Standards:   20 






















